MINUTES Of the Annual Council of Melksham Without Parish Council held on

Monday 17th May 2010 at Crown Chambers, Melksham at 7.00 p.m.

Present: FULL COUNCIL  Cllr. Mike Mills (Chair); Cllrs. Alan Baines; Elizabethe Bean; Rolf Brindle; Gregory Coombes, Terry Chivers; John Glover, Don Millard;  Pat Nicol; Steve Petty ; Mike Sankey and Richard Wood.  


1/10
Appointment of Chair, 2010/2011    Cllr. Mills, the Chairman for 2009/10  welcomed all councillors to the Meeting.  He then vacated the Chair and Cllr. Sankey proposed, seconded by Cllr. Glover  that Cllr. Mills continue as Chairman for 2009/2010. There were no other nominations 

Resolved:  The Council unanimously resolved that Cllr. Mike Mills be Council Chair for 2010/11 
2/10
Declaration of Acceptance of Office: Cllr. Mike Mills took the Chair and signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office.

3/10
Election of Vice- Chair: The Chair  asked the Vice Chairman for 2009/10 if he would be willing to stand again, if nominated. Cllr. Wood explained he had not been able to attend as many meetings as he had hoped, due to doing more work at George Ward School but he would be willing to stand again. 

 Cllr. Chivers proposed, seconded by Cllr. Coombes  that Cllr. Richard Wood  be Vice-Chairman for 2010/11.  

Resolved: The Council unanimously agreed that Cllr. Richard Wood be  Vice-Chairman of the Council for 2010/2011.

4/10
Declarations of Interest: Cllr.Coombes declared an interest in Item 10 relating to Council Insurance as his son worked for one of the Insurance companies who had quoted. He also declared an interest in PA MW10 0130 as he knew the applicants. Cllr. Bean  declared an interest in the  pre-application plans received from the Shaw Pre-School as she lived next to the site intended for a Pre-School Garden and was a member of the Shaw Hall Committee. Cllr. Petty  declared an interest in the Pre-School draft plans as a member of WC Planning Committee and took no part in the voting. 

5/10 
Adoption of Standing Orders 2010/11:  Resolved: The Council formally adopt the Council Standing Orders for 2010/11. 
6/10 
Code of Practice for Local Councils in handling complaints: The Council noted the Legal Topic Note November 2008 received from NALC to advise local councils on current complaints procedures. 

 Resolved:  The Council resolve to be guided by the Legal Topic Note on complaints and to adopt the Complaints Procedure shown as an Appendix to the Topic Note as appropriate
7/10
Appointment of Committees:  Resolved: (Chair and Vice-Chair to be ex-officio members of all committees) The following Committees be appointed:
 Finance Committee: Chair, Vice-Chair; Cllrs. Alan Baines;  Rolf Brindle, John Glover and Pat Nicol.

 Planning and Policy Committee:  Chair, Vice-Chair; Cllrs. Alan Baines; Rolf  Brindle; Gregory Coombes; John Glover and  Don Millard.

 Staffing and Resources Committee: Chair;  Vice-Chair; Cllr. Alan Baines, Cllr. Elizabethe Bean  and Cllr. Mike Sankey.

  Community Action Committee:  Chair; Vice-Chair, Cllr. Paul Clark (Beanacre Action Group); Cllr. Stephen Petty (Berryfield and Semington Road Action Group); Mike Sankey (Bowerhill Action Group); Cllr. Rolf Brindle (The Spa Action Group) and Cllr. Gregory Coombes (Shaw and Whitley

 Allotments Committee: Chair, Vice-Chair; Cllrs. Rolf Brindle, John Glover and Pat Nicol.

7a/10
Request re Flood Committee : The Clerk  advised that in the recent Flood Questionnaire, Wiltshire Council had asked if the Council had a Flood Committee or Flood Warden. Would the Council wish to appoint a Flood Committee? It was agreed that as flooding was not a Parish Council responsibility, no Warden or Flood Committee should be appointed.

8/10           Appointment of Representatives:  Cllr. Coombes reported that as Staff Pensions Representative he had not received any information re pensions or pensions meetings at all in the past year. It was agreed to take this up with Wiltshire Council. Cllr. Coombes also reported that he had again heard nothing from Whitley Reading Rooms and had decided not to continue as the Council representative there. The Chairman reported that there was no longer a Town Centre or Tourism Group. Cllr. Brindle reported that the Community Transport Group was not longer operating. Cllr.Sankey reported that there had not been a Wiltshire Council Highways Forum for a long time. 

 Cllr Nicol  reported that she had had no details of CAYPIG meetings for a long time. Cllr.Petty reported that CAYPIG meetings were continuing. Cllr. Bean expressed interest in being one of the CAYPIG representatives.  It was agreed to contact CAYPIG for details of meetings. Cllr. Chivers asked if the Wiltshire Access Group was still functioning as he had heard nothing from them. It was agreed to find out if meetings were still being held. 

Resolved:  The following Council representatives be appointed for 2010/11:

a) Organisations

Area 32 Transport Committee                              Alan Baines and John Glover
 Bowerhill Hall Management Trust                       Mike Mills

 Bowerhill Villager                                                Vacancy

 Emergency Planning Services                              John Glover; Don Millard 

 Melksham Joint Health Forum                             Paul Clark &  Elizabethe Bean      Melksham Hospital & Community                         Gregory Coombes

Melksham Charities                                               Mike Sankey

Melksham Community Partnership                        Mike Mills and Richard Wood

Melksham Community  Safety Group                    Mike Mills

Melksham  Sports Facilities Group                       Richard Wood

Melksham Community Waterways Group             R.Brindle, J Glover                 

Melksham Railway Development Group                J.Glover, A. Baines, R. Brindle


Melksham Youth & Community Services                 Steve Petty and Pat Nicol

Melksham CAYPIG  & Youth Services                    Steve Petty, Pat Nicol. E Bean Melksham Rural  Policing Team
                     Mike Mills &  Elizabethe Bean

Pavilion Club, Bowerhill                                         Mike Mills  

Rachel Fowler Trust                                                 Richard Wood

Shaw Hall Management Committee                         Elisabethe Bean 

Wiltshire Access Group                                             Terry Chivers

Whitley Reading Rooms                                            Vacancy

Wilts. Association Local Councils                            Gregory Coombes

Wilts & Berks Canal Partnership                            Rolf Brindle

Wiltshire Council  Highway Forum                         John Glover, Mike Sankey

Press Representative                                                 Clerk -Mary Jarvis


b) Tree-planting Representatives: Tree-planting representatives for the parish be as follows: Cllrs. Rolf Brindle, Paul Clark; John Glover and Mike Sankey


c) Footpath Representatives: Footpath representatives for the parish be as follows:


Beanacre  - Paul Clark


Berryfield – Richard Wood


Bowerhill – John Glover


Sandridge – Alan Baines and Don Millard


Shaw and Whitley – Elizabethe Bean

9/10
Dates of Meeting for 2010/11: Resolved: The following Meeting dates be agreed for 2010/11:
: 
Full Council Meetings:  2010: 21st June; 26th July; 13th September; 18th October; 6th December. 2011: 24th January, 21st February; 21st March (Annual Parish Meeting) 18th April and 23rd May.

Finance Committees: 2010:  7th June(Grants); 8th November (Budget)

Staffing Committees: 2010: 5th July; 2011;10th January


Planning Committees: 2010: – 7th June: 16th August; 4th October; 8th November. 

2011: 10th January; 7th February; 9th May

The Chairman  reported he would on holiday for the June Council Meeting and the Vice-Chairman, Richard Wood agreed to chair this Meeting. Cllr. Wood reported he would away for the July Meeting.

10/10
Finance: 

a)  Receipts: Resolved The Council note the following receipts:  

     500307  Allotment Rents 2010/11



                    £     135.00

      500308  Allotment Rents 2010/11



       £       80. 00

       BACs Wiltshire Council: Precept (1st instalment of 2)
                    £49,500. 00

b)   Accounts: Resolved: The following accounts were checked and approved for payment
      :
     3609    Condor: Photocopying 11/01/10 – 29/04/10




      Less credit note (£21.00) £129.05 + VAT                               £     151.63

3610
Post Office Ltd: Postage Stamps


      £     100.00

      3611
P. S. Filkins: Beanacre Grass cutting (2 x cuts Apr)
      £       80.00

      3612
Open Space Society: Annual Subscription 2010/11
      £       40.00

3613
NALC: Annual Subscription 2010/11 to LCR 


    Magazine (16 issues) x 4 subscriptions @ £12 each         £     48. 00

      3614
Leekes Ltd: Maintenance materials £6.77 + VAT
       £        7.97

3615
Mrs Mary Jarvis: May salary + Overtime + 



            Expenses (£3.64 stationery)                                              £  1,582.78

3616
Mrs Margaret Mylchreest: May Salary + Overtime


+   Expenses (£18.43 stationery) + VAT (£2.61)
                  £     562.00

3617 Terry Cole: 64 hrs 10/04 -01/05/10 +Travel Allowance & 

                  Backdated Travel +  Mileage (£61.60) & Backdated  Mileage 

                  (£6.20) + Expenses (£19.57 maint. mtrls.) + VAT             £     495.49

       3618
Mrs Teresa Strange: May salary + Overtime +



             Expenses (£1.63 cleaning materials) + VAT                   £     392.50

        3619
Mrs Gill Butler: Hrs 29/04/10-13/05/10 + Holiday





Pay + outstanding pay = total  20 hrs                    £     126.20

        3620
Ben Jarvis: Casual hrs  21/04/10-27/04/10 – collecting 



Bowerhill Sports Field surveys  7.5 hrs                            £       48.75

        3621
Mrs Elaine Cranton:April office clean + hol. pay (9 hrs)   £       53.10

        3622
Wiltshire Council – Wiltshire Pension Fund


Superannuation Employer/ee – Jarvis/Strange        £  635. 75

        3623
Inland Revenue: Tax & NI, Employer/ee
   
        £    801.78

        3624
CPRE: Annual subscription 2010/11


       £      29.00

        3625
Broker Network Ltd: Parish Insurance with 

                       Aviva / Came & Co.                                                           £  2,282.74    
                       (3 year contract – see Min.11//10 below)                                                          
c) Appointment of Internal Auditor: Cllr. Baines  referred to an item in the May WALC newsletter about Limpley Stoke Parish Council requiring an Internal Auditor and suggested the Parish Council recommend Mrs Diana Lindsay as she did such a good job for Melksham Without. This was agreed.  

Resolved: Mrs Diana Lindsay be appointed as Internal Auditor for Melksham Without Parish Council for 2010/11

d) University of Gloucester Summer Seminar 8th-9th July: The Clerk requested permission for Teresa Strange and herself to attend the two day Summer Seminar at a cost of £300  plus accommodation costs. Cllr. Chivers emphasised the need for good and safe accommodation to be booked.  This was agreed

Resolved: The Council book two places at the Summer Seminar for 8th- 9th July at a cost of £300 plus accommodation costs

e)  Litterbins at Canal, Seend: The Chairman reported that the Bowerhill Residents’ Association wished to install picnic benches and litterbins at the end of the new footpath from Bowerhill to the Kennet and Avon Canal and had asked if the Parish Caretaker could empty the bins. The path crossed over into Seend parish. Seend Parish Council had been consulted and had no objections to this arrangement. Cllr. Glover cautioned that the bins needed to be discretely placed because if they were too visible canal boaters would stop and dump rubbish by them. There was discussion as to whether the Caretaker would be insured to work in another parish.

Resolved: The Council give permission for the Caretaker to empty the bins, subject to him being fully insured to work at this location.

11/10
Council Insurance – Quotations: Three quotations had been received. 


Resolved: The Council accept the quotation from Aviva, conditional on having the Policy with the company for three years 2010 – 2013  in the sum of £2,282. 74

12/10
Council Insurance Review: The Council reviewed Council Insurance for 2010/11,. It was noted Councillors’ Group Legal Protection for 13 councillors. was added during last year and so was now on the policy. Under the new Council Insurers, street furniture was all risk and not impact only. The excess is £250. 


 Resolved: The following changes be made

                   Delete strimmer insurance as machine written off


 Delete one outside seat (no 16 Berryfield near Play Area) 

 Add 3 litterbins at Hornchurch Road (Insured by Wilts. Council)

 Add one computer @ £625


 Add dog-fouling sign at Shaw Play Area    @ £140

                   Add 4 Rights of Way Information Boards @ £1, 132. 70  each   ( Total £4,530. 80)

13/10
Public Participation: 


Police Report: Barry Dalton, the Police Community Beat Manager  for Melksham East gave a report on the following issues:

1. Parish speeding: Several speeding issues had been reported to the Police. However requests had to be made to the Area Board before checks could be authorised. There had been concerns about speeding in Semington Road – were there any specific places where this happened?

Cllr. Wood  reported that one resident had complained about speeding on the town side of the Bypass. The perception too was that speeding happened on the stretch of road from just before the Waney Edge Café up to the Police Station.

It was noted that the speeding “blackspots” of Halifax Road, Sandridge Road and Shaw Hill were already marked on the Police Radar map

Cllr. Baines reported that another speeding area was in Woodrow Road, on the straight stretch of road where the bus stop was and where there were no properties on one side of the road.

Barry Dalton agreed to check this out and have strips put down.

Cllr. Millard  reported that there was a serious speeding problem on A3102 between the St Margarets Garden turning and the Forester Arms. The problems occurred mainly between 8.00 – 9.00 a.m. and on Saturday evenings. The speeding made it very dangerous for residents to cross the road and use the garage shop.

Barry Dalton noted this problem. He reported that some volunteers had now done the hand-held speed device training. The type of device was being changed at present, and he would encourage some “zapping” to take place.

2. Graffiti abuse: Two juvenile girls from Shaw Hill had sprayed several bus shelters, one of which was in Shaw Hill. The Police aimed to apply “restorative justice” rather than “criminal proceedings” as they were young. He had spoken to Atworth Youth Club who had agreed to involve them in some re-decoration work. Some highway signs had been sprayed and these would be cleaned by the Highways Dept. 

Cllr. Chivers reported that the Parish Council had always tried to get culprits to pay the cost of cleaning.  Cllr. Nicol emphasised the girls should be made to clear up the mess they had caused.

Barry Dalton  emphasised that it was harder to clear up than to just pay the cost.

Cllr. Petty agreed it was more effective  to get them involved in a clean-up. Cllr. Baines asked who would normally clear off any graffiti.  The Clerk reported that the Caretaker Terry Cole did this and there were differing solvents available, depending on which paint had been used. See also Min. 15/10

3. Dog bins, Hornchurch Road area: The Chairman reported to Barry Dalton that three new bins had now been erected, by English Landscape who had confirmed they had installed the original bins for the District Council. 

4. Littering, Bowerhill: Barry Dalton reported that bins at Bowerhill were emptied every week and the grass was cut every two weeks. The school was involved in a litter-pick which was done every 20 weeks. A litter bin review was now being done by Wiltshire Council. He wanted to know if there were any specific problem areas.

The Chairman reported that some dumped furniture he had reported, had been cleared within 2 days.

5. Post box explosions, Whitley: Cllr. Chivers asked if there had ever been a conviction as a result of the post box explosion. 
Barry Dalton  replied  that there had not been a conviction.

The Council re-convened. The Chairman thanked Barry for attending the Meeting

14/10          Parish Tree-planting: Cllr Millard suggested the tree-planting reps be sent on a course. He emphasised maintenance was as important as the planting itself.  Cllr. Chivers agreed a course would be useful. Cllr. Bean reported that the listed Chestnut Tree at Shaw was not doing too well and suggested that another tree be planted alongside so that to could take over when the Chestnut was lost. She offered a spare Chestnut tree in her garden. The Clerk reported that the Silver Birch at the Falcon Way roundabout had died. Mrs Rivett who had designed the new Scheme had asked the Council to request three new Silver Birches as one was not enough to create a focal centre. This was agreed.


Resolved: 1. The Council research what tree-planting courses were available in the area. 2. The Council seek advice from the WC Tree Manager re planting another Chestnut along side the old one. 3. The Council seek permission from Wiltshire Council for three new Silver Birch trees to be planted.

15/10 
Matter arising from the Police Report


(i) Graffiti – remedial action:  Resolved: The Council ask the Caretaker to visit the bus shelter and assess the damage and then the Clerk would liaise with Barry Dalton re involving the girls in the work to remove the graffiti.

16/10
Minutes Informal Planning Meeting, 8th May: Resolved: The Minutes of the Informal Planning Meeting of 8th May were approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

17/10
Planning Meeting recommendations: Resolved: The recommendations as detailed in Mins. 472/09 – 473/09  be  formally approved by the Council.  

18/10
Arising from Min 473/09 Local Centre Land 

a) Planning Appeal:  It was noted that the Council’s comments re this Appeal, which had included a copy of the Wiltshire Council reply of 20th April  re the Freedom of Information Act, had been lodged with the Inspector. The grounds of  the Appeal  had not been available from Wiltshire Council when the Council’s submission had been made.  Participants needed to register beforehand to attend the Appeal Hearing on 6th July although members of the public were able to come and listen in the gallery. The Chairman reported that he would speak on behalf of the Parish Council, Paul Stokes would speak on behalf of residents and another person would speak on behalf of the Bowerhill Action Group. The appellant argued that the Local Centre land was no longer needed as it had been intended for a new Village Hall which had subsequently been re-built on the school site. However the Hall Committee had always intended to build a new Hall on the same site as the school and the land had been reserved for other community facilities needed in Bowerhill such as shops and a new youth facility. Cllr Petty reported that several early Section 106 Agreements had been badly written and Wiltshire Council could not really defend them


Resolved: The Council ensure the Inspector was made aware that there had never been any intention on the community’s part to use the Local Centre land for a new Village Hall.


b) Freedom of Information re marketing of Local Centre Land: The Council noted a reply from Wiltshire Council Head of Governance Nina Wilton which confirmed that the confidential correspondence the Council had requested to see  was exempt in terms of the Freedom of Information Act because it related to the built environment. It was therefore subject to the provisions of the Environmental Information Regulations instead. Ms Wilton had been told that the correspondence was not marketing or advertising material in the usual sense of the word. 


Resolved: The Council ensure this letter was mentioned at the forthcoming Planning Appeal, as clear evidence that no marketing had taken place. 

19/10
Planning Applications: The Council considered the following planning applications:

W9/03465 Neil Wells, 39 Barnes Wallis Close, Bowerhill.  Erection of 2 storey 

1 bed dwelling house attached on to terrace on land adjacent to 39 Barnes Wallis.  Revised plans

Comments:-  The Council OBJECTS because it seems the new dwelling will be on public open space.  Is this land owned by Wiltshire Council? 

W/10/01390 Mr William Embleton, Land adjoining 215 Corsham Road, Whitley

Proposal to regulate the domestic use of 2 parcels of Land.. 

Comments:-  The Council have no objection to this application but as it is officially outside the village limits, it should not be built on. 

W/10/01448  Mrs Jo Almond, 158 West Hill, Top Lane, Whitley, SN12 8RB

Proposed detached single garage.

Comments:-  The Council have no objection to this application subject to visibility splay not being blocked.

The Council have no objection to these planning applications:-

MW10 01192 Gary Southwood, 45 Lancaster Road, Bowerhill.  Proposed change of use to car sales and valeting.                                                                                                                           

MW10  01218 John Lister, 123 First Lane, Whitley, Proposed roof alterations to form habitable living area.

MW1082 Barratt Homes, - To reposition electricity sub station on site and approve its appearance.                                                                                                                           

*MW10  01397 Tree works,  Land east of Blenheim Park, Bowerhill. T7 Prune lower limbs over highway. T11 remove epicormic growth. *See also Min.20/10

W/10/01320 Mr Matthew Young, 3 Springfield Gardens, Whitley SN12 8RQ.

Proposed replacement rear conservatory

20/10
Tree-planting east of Blenheim Park: Cllr. Glover drew attention to the fact that not all of the tree-planting agreed in the original Section 106 Agreement had been carried out.

Resolved:  The Parish Council write to Wiltshire Council to ask when developers would be finishing the tree-planting in this area. 

21/10
Shaw Village Hall – Pre-school plans for Garden: The Council considered draft plans from the Shaw and Whitley Pre-School for a Garden attached to Shaw Village Hall. It was noted that at  the last full Council on 19th April, the Council had agreed that around the new Play Garden the fencing should be open vertical bar 5 ft high, coated powder green. Cllr. Baines emphasised that the Council wished to see metal bar vertical fencing along the front boundary  because it was not so solid  and would be more in keeping with the existing Play Area fencing. He also expressed concern that having  high 5 ft fencing along the existing hedge and fence on the east side would jeopardise the existing hedge and he proposed that  on the east side the wooden fencing be reduced to 900 mm, to match the fencing around the boiler flue.  There followed debate as to whether the Council should accept the wooden fencing as proposed by the Pre-School Group. Cllr. Bean cautioned that the new Shaw Hall Committee was also discussing the plans that evening and it would be wise to await a copy of their Minutes.  

Resolved: 1. Cllr. Chivers  proposed, seconded by Cllr Brindle that the Council accept wooden fencing all around the Garden to lessen costs, subject to this proposal being acceptable to the Hall Committee. This motion was carried by eight votes to 1, with 2 abstentions. (Cllr. Petty abstained as a member of the WC Planning Committee) 

2. The Council ask the Pre-School to reduce the height of the fencing along the east boundary to 900 mm. 

22/10
Other Planning Correspondence

a) Hedge removal and construction of wide path, Snarlton Lane: The Council noted residents’ letters of concern that a hedgerow had been removed and a wide path constructed into Snarlton Lane. Cllr. Petty  emphasised that part of the problem was due to the installation of a new electric cable and developers were being unfairly blamed for this. Cllr. Millard reported that developers’ earthworks were causing vibration and cracks in houses which was also upsetting residents. Residents were particularly upset that large machinery had arrived without warning. Developers had not warned them or explained the extent of works. He suspected the additional work required to deal with potential flooding problems had cost more than expected which was why developers were now trying to increase the number of houses built at the site. 

b) Increase in housing units – Pegasus Planning forum 11th May:  The Council discussed proposals for the number of housing units on land at Clackers Brook, Melksham to be increased from 670 to 828 dwellings. Councillors expressed concern that this was a 25% increase resulting in a 40 houses per hectare density.  Cllr. Glover protested that both  Town and Parish council reps had  served  on a forum with House builders for 2 years, to ensure the Section 106 Agreement provided sufficient community benefits for the planned number of houses, including enough open space; NEAPS and LEAPS. It was unfair now to suddenly increase the number of dwellings to be built. If more houses were now to be built, the whole Section 106 Agreement needed to be reviewed to ensure benefits were sufficient for the extra population. Cllr Brindle was sceptical that building extra houses at Clackers Brook would  reduce  housing allocations in other green sites in the area, as suggested in developers’ literature.  Cllr. Baines 
emphasised that existing facilities and infrastructure were insufficient to meet the needs of  a greater population. More funds would be required for the school. Cllr Millard proposed the community ask for a Doctor’s Surgery to be built as an additional benefit. The Clerk drew attention to the fact that the existing Local Centre in the Section 106 Agreement only allowed for a period of 2 years for marketing and then went back to housing. It was agreed that if more housing were to be built, this clause should be renegotiated to ensure the Local Centre Land was retained as a community open space if no facilities were provided.

Resolved: The comments as detailed above be passed on to Pegasus Planning.

c) PA MW09 01962 Countrywide Farmers –relocation of retail store: The Council noted that formal permission from Wiltshire Council had been granted 

on 15th April. A letter stating conditions had been received.

23/10
Minutes, Special Council Meeting 5th May: Resolved: The Minutes of the Special Council Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

24/10
Arising from Min. 469/09 Rights of Way Information Boards: The Council noted that the new Boards were now in the process of being manufactured and would be delivered to the Council on 8th June. 

25/10
Arising from Min. 470/09 Bowerhill Sports Field Survey: The Chairman  read out the Survey results for Bowerhill as follows:

Bowerhill Residents:                        OPTION 1             OPTION 2            OPTION 3

(32% response)                                  82.6%                     14.8%                       2.6%

Bowerhill Youth Club                      100%                         -                                -

Bowerhill Scouts                               100%                         -                                -

Footballers                                        100%                         -                                 -

Bowerhill School                                40%                         60%                            -

                              TOTALS             84.52%                    14.96                    0.52%

Full results were as follows:-

	 
	 NO OF ADULTS
	REPLIES
	 OPTION A
	 OPTION B
	 OPTION C
	
	

	BOWERHILL RESIDENTS
	922
	1121
	82.60%
	14.81%
	2.59%
	
	

	BERRYFIELDS RESIDENTS
	34
	45
	68.89%
	26.67%
	4.44%
	
	

	MELKSHAM TOWN RESIDENTS
	54
	64
	90.63%
	9.38%
	0.00%
	
	

	AVON VALLEY RUNNERS
	120
	123
	97.56%
	2.44%
	0.00%
	
	

	BOWERHILL SCOUTS
	0
	68
	100.00%
	0.00%
	0.00%
	
	

	BOWERHILL YOUTH CLUB
	3
	18
	100.00%
	0.00%
	0.00%
	
	

	BOWERHILL SCHOOL
	0
	239
	39.75%
	59.83%
	0.42%
	
	

	SUNDAY FOOTBALLERS
	39
	64
	100.00%
	0.00%
	0.00%
	
	

	MELKSHAM YOUTH FOOTBALL
	20
	40
	100.00%
	0.00%
	0.00%
	
	

	OUTSIDE MELKSHAM RESIDENTS
	16
	19
	94.74%
	5.26%
	0.00%
	
	

	BOWLS CLUB
	117
	117
	100.00%
	0.00%
	0.00%
	
	

	MODEL AIRCRAFT FLYERS
	4
	4
	100.00%
	0.00%
	0.00%
	
	

	KNORR BREMSE
	146
	155
	96.77%
	3.23%
	0.00%
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	
	

	TOTAL
	1475
	2077
	 
	 
	 
	
	

	 
	
	 
	 
	 
	 
	
	

	PERCENTAGES
	 
	 
	82.30%
	16.20%
	1.50%
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	THERE WERE 11 INVALID PAPERS EITHER WITH NO OPTION TICKED OR ALL OPTIONS TICKED
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Of an electorate of 2869 (October 2009)  in Bowerhill,  922 voted which represented 32.1% 
	
	
	

	The vote of some Bowerhill residents was submitted under a organisation name rather than as a resident, 

so the overall Residents vote was probably higher

	.
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


He expressed thanks to councillors and staff for all their help in collecting the survey envelopes and he emphasised the excellent 32.1% response from Bowerhill residents. He reported he would be presenting the results to the next  Area Board Meeting on 24th May and the Residents’  AGM.  The Council was delighted to note that it was not just Bowerhill residents who were in favour of retaining the Sports Field.  A consistent high percentage of all the participating organisations felt the Sports Field should be retained and taken over by the Parish Council.  Cllr. Millard  asked for an update re the link road. The Chairman explained that Wiltshire Council needed to sell the Christie Miller Rugby Field in order to finance the new link road.

Resolved: 1. The Council prepare copies of results for all Wiltshire Councillors and for Abbi, the Area Board Manager.2. A  copy of the survey results be placed on the Council’s website. 3. A copy of survey results be forwarded to  the Melksham Independent News and The Wiltshire Times. 4. The Council further agreed to ask the Bowerhill Villager if  an item could be put in its June edition.

26/10
Minutes, Council Meeting 19th April: Resolved: The Minutes of 19th April Council Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record, with the following amendments:


Min 448/09(vi) Hedgerow Retention, Line 2:  Delete “Sheets”, insert “Sheate had”


Min.467/09(iii) Survey re sand & gravel-bearing land. At end of Line 2, insert “its”.

27/10
Arising from Min.448/09 New Oak Community School – Planning Enforcement: No schemes had yet been received. Cllr. Glover  emphasised his continuing concern about access arrangements. He was also concerned that while there were waiting restrictions between  on A365 from bottom of Wellington Drive  to the school accesses, the stretch of road from Wellington Drive towards The Spa roundabout was still unrestricted. It was agreed to take this up with Wiltshire Council.  Cllr. Brindle asked if there were any plans for bus shelters for the new school. There was discussion re whether a new bus shelter was to be erected on the main A365 Devizes Road. 


Resolved: 1. The Council ask Wiltshire Council for a waiting restriction from the bottom of Wellington Drive to the Spa roundabout.  2.The Council contact Nigel Bruce-Robertson to find out what and where shelter facilities were being provided.

28/10
Arising from Min. 448/09 Trading restrictions, near new school:  The Clerk  reported that no response had been received from Wiltshire Council re the Parish Council’s earlier request for trading restrictions in residential areas near the new school. 


Resolved: The Council chase up this matter with Wiltshire Council.

27/10
Arising from Min 453/09 Shaw Hall Valuation: The Clerk reported that she had received one estimate for valuing Shaw Hall which was £500. Councillors voiced concern re the high cost. It was noted that Community 1st had put forward a formula for calculating the value of halls in accordance with their size. It was agreed to find out what the value of Shaw Hall would be, using the recommended formula.


Resolved: This matter be discussed again at the next Council Meeting.

28/10
Arising from Min.462/09 Meeting with Total Equipment (formerly MSK): The Clerk  reported that a Meeting arranged with Bob Kirby had been cancelled  but she was seeking an alternative date. Due to pressure of work she had not yet begun negotiations re being part of a Melksham campus. Cllr. Glover emphasised that the Parish Council needed to liaise with Wiltshire Council as soon as possible, so that WC could take into account the Parish Council’s needs when searching for a site.

29/10
Arising from Min. 464/09 Future of parish BT Telephone boxes: The Clerk reported that BT had stated there was no possibility of the Council helping to maintain telephone boxes unless it was willing to formally adopt them. This information was noted.

30/10
Minutes, Allotment Committee Meeting, 13th May: Resolved: The Minutes of the Allotment Committee Meeting of 13th May 2010 be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

31/10
Allotment Committee recommendations: Resolved: The recommendations of the Allotment Committee, as detailed in Mins.474/09 – 481/09  be approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 

32/10
Flooding Problems

a) Community Flooding Survey: The Clerk  reported that she was in the process of completing the Wiltshire Council Flooding Survey and she asked if there were any particular areas which should be included. Cllr. Brindle reported that flooding was occurring in the gardens of 393 – 398 The Spa. Cllr. Glover reported flooding at Turnpike and the junction of Restocks with A365 after heavy rain.

Resolved: The above areas be included in the Flooding Survey

b) Woodrow Road Flooding: The Council noted a response from Wiltshire Council to inform that some of the land covering the ditch which needed to be reinstated had been taken by adverse possession.  No notices or enforcement action could be pursued until advice had been received from the Wiltshire Council Legal Team. Cllr. Baines emphasised that the rightful land owner should take action against those residents who had encroached on his land and that it should be made clear to them that if they retained the land they would have to take responsibility for reinstating the ditch. The Council agreed with this view.

Resolved: The Council reply with the comments stated above.

  33/10       Bus stop, Church Farm, Shaw: Cllr. Chivers reported that he had received a complaint that passengers sitting in the bus shelter at Church Farm, on the Shaw Church side of the road, were unable to see the bus coming as there was no window and the bus driver could not see them. The overgrowth in the vicinity of the seat also impeded visibility.


Resolved: The Clerk ask the Caretaker to examine the site and a report would be made to the next Meeting.

34/10
Dog Fouling, Eden Grove, Whitley: Cllr Chivers  reported that dog fouling was increasing in Eden Grove and he requested a new dog bin between 12 and 12e, Eden Grove. This was agreed. It was note that a dog bin had been requested for Eden Grove some time ago.


Resolved: The Council again request a new dog bin from Wiltshire Council.

35/10
New Post Box, Corsham Road, Whitley: The Council noted that the Post Office had taken away the damaged  box at Whites Corner, Whitley without any consultation with the local community. It was noted that the next nearest box was at Whitley Shop or by Shaw Church; a considerable distance for some residents to walk. It was agreed to ask the Post Office to install a new box. Cllr. Chivers reported that there were still days in Shaw and Whitley when no mail was received. Cllr. Baines reported that postal rounds had been extended which meant that on some days all the mail could not be delivered. The usual practice was to run the round in reverse the following day.


Resolved: The Council ask the Post Office to replace the box which had been removed.

36/10
General Correspondence for action

a) Melksham Area Partnership: An email was received from the new Agent for the Melksham Area Partnership, Miriam Zaccarelli, to ask if the Council had any consultation they would like the Partnership to do on the Council’s behalf. 


Resolved: The Council invite Miriam to attend the June Council Meeting.


b) Wiltshire Council Sustainability Appraisal: Resolved: The Council obtain a copy of the latest Appraisal Report.

37/10
General Correspondence for information:  The Council noted receipt of the following papers:

(i) WALC County Circular for April

(ii) Invitation to CPRE AGM

(iii) Traffic Regulation Orders re no waiting outside Oak School

(iv) Traffic Regulation Order re 40 m.p.h. Limit on A365 Devizes Road and Pathfinder Way

(v) Wilts. & Swindon Neighbourhood Watch – Police Event 5th June 

38/10
Council Invitation to new MP : Resolved: The Council invite the new MP Duncan Hames to a forthcoming Council Meeting.

39/10
Register of  Interests: Cllr. Chivers gave the Clerk details of changes to his Register of Interest form. The Clerk reminded councillors of the need to inform Wiltshire Council and the Parish Council if interests changed


Meeting closed 10.00 a.m.

Chairman 21st June 2010
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